


BOARD OF TRUSTEES
MINUTES OF JUNE 23, 2025 ANNUAL MEETING


[bookmark: _GoBack]Present:	K. Brown, T. Gomes-Johnson, T. Griffin, J. Iovino, M. Jukoski, C. Seeman, B. Sayet, W. Vincent, F. Walker

Staff: 	N. Kennedy, C. Special  

Not Present:	H. Campos, Y. Jacaruso, P. Kinder, K. Kriss

Call to Order: 	Ms. Gomes-Johnson called the annual meeting of the Otis Library Board of Trustees to order at 5:09 pm.  A quorum was present.  There were no changes made to the agenda.  The minutes of the regular meeting held 
May 19, 2025, were reviewed (motion to accept May minutes made by Mr. Griffin; seconded by Ms. Jukoski; all approved; motion passed). 	
Reports:
President:	Ms. Gomes-Johnson reported that tonight would be her last meeting as her term has come to an end. Ms. Gomes-Johnson stated that she enjoyed her time on the board. 

.
Director:	Ms. Special reported that the elevator has been repaired, and the total cost came in under budget at approximately $1,200. However, new issues have arisen with the HVAC system. Ms. Special is currently working with NPU to address the problem and is exploring potential funding through the Neighborhood Assistance Act if repairs become more extensive. A needed part is on order, and it is hoped that once installed, the system’s performance will improve. 

	Ms. Special noted a significant increase in demand for passport and notary services over the past year. The local post office has been referring individuals, particularly those facing language barriers, to the library for assistance. She reminded the board that notary services are offered free of charge, though many patrons have shown their appreciation by donating to the library. These notary services are also mobile and are made available in community spaces, though not in private homes. Job coaching services continue to thrive. Assistant Director Jessa Franco has been actively collaborating with the Norwich Transition Academy and the Thames Community Center to support this initiative. 

	The library’s "Library of Things," launched about a year ago, has seen notable growth. A formal unveiling event is being planned to highlight its expansion. Programming for all age groups remains strong and is growing in response to patron interest. Over the next 18 months, the library will host a wide variety of programs and activities celebrating the 250th anniversary of the signing of the Declaration of Independence. 

	Discussions are also underway regarding new initiatives to generate additional revenue. Lastly, Ms. Special informed the board that some underperforming online resources were discontinued. With the library operating on a flat budget, careful and strategic use of funds is essential.
 

Finance:	Halloran & Associates attended the meeting to present the annual financial report for the 2023–2024 fiscal year. The report was distributed to all board members in advance. Mr. Halloran noted that the audit results were positive, while emphasizing the continued importance of funding from the City of Norwich to support the library's operations.
	
	Following the annual report, Mr. Gualtieri presented the financial statements for May. He reported that May was a strong month financially and that, with 91% of the fiscal year complete, the library's financial outlook remains positive. Mr. Gualtieri commended Ms. Special for her diligent budget management. (Motion to accept the May financial statements was made by Mr. Griffin, seconded by Ms. Walker; all approved; motion passed).
	
	Moving on to the proposed budget for the 2025–2026 fiscal year, Mr. Gualtieri noted that the upcoming mayoral election in Norwich could bring some uncertainty regarding future funding. He recommended a 2.5% salary increase, citing current economic conditions. To support this raise, he emphasized the need for increased revenue from external sources. Mr. Gualtieri proposed organizing a golf tournament fundraiser, and Ms. Gomes-Johnson agreed that additional fundraising efforts would be beneficial. (Motion to approve the 2025–2026 budget was made by Mr. Seeman, seconded by Mr. Griffin; all approved; motion passed. Motion to approve a 2.5% salary increase for Ms. Special and Ms. Franco was made by Mr. Gualtieri, seconded by Mr. Iovino; all approved; motion passed). 


Nomination of
2025-2026 Leadership:	 President, Pam Kinder; Vice President, Thomas Griffin; Treasurer, Michael Gualtieri; Assistant Treasurer/Secretary, Charles Seeman. (Motion to accept leadership made by Mr. Iovino; seconded by Mr. Sayet; all approved; motion passed). 


Fundraising and 
Development:	Ms. Special referenced Ms. Kaiser’s report, which had been submitted to the board before the meeting. Ms. Special reported that Evening with an Author was a great success and invited feedback from board members. Several members complimented the food, while Ms. Gomes-Johnson and Ms. Walker noted that the author was engaging and praised the dynamic between the author and the illustrator. Ms. Special reminded the board that the illustrator is local and may be open to participating in a future program with the children’s department. Ms. Walker inquired whether all auction items had been sold. Ms. Special responded that while not all items were sold during the event, as of June 26, only one item remained unclaimed. Ms. Gomes-Johnson reported that the event generated approximately $57,000 in revenue.


Friends of 
Otis Library:	Ms. Walker announced that this would be her final meeting, as she is stepping down from the board and the Friends. Ms. Walker reported that the recent Friends of Otis Library book sale was a great success, raising around $5,000 to support the library. The next book sale is scheduled for October 24, 25, and 26.

	Ms. Walker highlighted several upcoming events, including the Rose Arts Festival, where both the library and the Friends will have a presence. The Friends will use the opportunity to promote and grow their membership. She also shared details about an upcoming fundraiser, Breaking Bread at Illiano’s, which will take place on September 28. During the event, a percentage of dinner sales will be donated to the library.
	
	The Friends are currently seeking committee members for two major events: O’tis a Festival in November and Evening with an Author in 2026. Additionally, Ms. Walker noted that they plan to revisit their Open Mic Night program. So far, two events have been held, each generating around $150. A third event will be used to evaluate the program’s potential moving forward.

	Looking ahead to the fall, the Friends will also be discussing the possibility of raising prices at the book sale. Although the sale is considered one of the best in the region, the prices remain among the lowest. Ms. Walker emphasized the need for a thoughtful discussion on pricing strategy. Ms. Vincent echoed this sentiment, noting that the sale is one of the best she has attended, but the prices are indeed unusually low. Ms. Walker mentioned that the Friends will begin reviewing and potentially revising their bylaws in September. 

Recognition of Outgoing 
Board Members:	Recognition was extended to outgoing Board President Tracy Gomes-Johnson, whose term has come to an end. In appreciation of her leadership and dedicated service, Otis Library presented her with flowers and a gift as a token of gratitude.

Welcome New 
Board Members:	The board warmly welcomed Wendy Vincent as its newest member. Ms. Vincent is the Executive Director of the Cultural Coalition of Eastern Connecticut, a nonprofit organization that supports the arts, heritage, and creative communities throughout the region. In addition to her leadership in the nonprofit sector, she is also a successful entrepreneur, owning both a bookstore in New London and a publishing company. Ms. Vincent is also a freelance writer, editor, and published author, with a strong background in marketing and development. Ms. Special highlighted that it was through the support of the Cultural Coalition that the library secured the grant to install the StoryWalk at Mohegan Park, which has become a beloved attraction in the community.

Executive Session: 	(Motion to accept the Personnel Committee's review of the Executive Director made by Mr. Griffin; seconded by Mr. Gualtieri; all approved. Motion passed.  Motion to end the executive session and return to the annual meeting made by Mr. Griffin; seconded by Mr. Gualtieri; all approved. Motion passed).

Adjournment: 	With no further items for discussion, the meeting ended at 6:08 pm. (Motion to adjourn made by Mr. Iovino; seconded by Ms. Walker). 

Respectfully submitted,



Naomi Kennedy 
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